

CONTENTS • An Overview of the Direct Care Workforce, PAGE 1 • Build Back Better, HCBS & Direct Care Workers, PAGE 3 • About PHI, PAGE 5 • Timeline: Defining Historical Moments for the Direct Care Workforce, PAGE 6

An Overview of the Direct Care Workforce

Direct care workers support older adults and people with disabilities with daily tasks and activities across settings, from private homes to residential care (such as assisted living) to skilled nursing homes and other settings. This workforce comprises three main occupational groups—personal care aides, home health aides, and nursing assistants—but direct care workers are known by a variety of job titles in the field. Direct care workers who are employed directly by consumers, especially through publicly funded self-direction programs, are often called "independent providers." Workers who support individuals with intellectual and developmental disabilities are known as "direct support professionals."

These 4.6 million home care workers, residential care aides, and nursing assistants provide critical daily support to older adults and people with disabilities in all parts of the country. Unfortunately, as the data below illustrates, these workers struggle with poor-quality jobs that lead to poverty, high turnover, and a worsening workforce shortage that impacts workers, consumers, and employers alike. Here's what you should know about this workforce.

A RAPIDLY GROWING JOB SECTOR

Because of growing demand, the direct care workforce added nearly 1.5 million new jobs in the past 10 years, growing from 3.1 million workers in 2010 to 4.6 million in 2020, and this growth will continue into the future. From 2019 to 2029, this workforce will add an estimated 1.3 million new jobs to meet rising demand, which is more new jobs than any other single occupation. Already, the direct care workforce is larger than any other single occupation.

A DIVERSE WORKFORCE

Nationwide, 87% of direct care workers are women, 61% are of color, and 27% are immigrants. Additionally, while the median age of the direct care workforce is 43, people aged 55 and above make up 27% of direct care workers.

POVERTY-LEVEL WAGES, ECONOMIC INSTABILITY

The median wage for U.S. direct care workers in 2020 was \$13.56, which was only \$1.03 more than the median wage in 2010 (adjusted for inflation). Low wages and part-time schedules lead to poverty and economic instability for direct care workers; the median annual income for these workers is \$20,200, 44% live in or near poverty, 45% access some form of public assistance, and 16% have no health coverage.

COMPETITIVE DISADVANTAGE

In all 50 states and the District of Columbia, the direct care worker median wage is lower than the median wage for other occupations with similar entry-level requirements, such as janitors, retail salespersons, and customer service representatives. In many states, direct care worker wages also do not compete with occupations with lower entry-level requirements.

FROM CRISIS TO EMERGENCY

Long-term care employers will need to fill 7.4 million job openings in direct care from 2019 to 2029, including 1.3 million new jobs and another 6.1 million job openings to replace workers who leave the labor force or transfer to new occupations, often in search of higher wages or safer working conditions. A variety of trends are converging to spur this emergency: increased longevity and population aging; evolving family structures; retirement and other factors that compel direct care workers to leave this workforce; the persistence of poor job quality that pushes direct care workers out of this sector and into other careers; and the realities of a changing U.S. workforce that has decreased the number of family caregiver and working-age women for this job sector.

THE IMPACT OF COVID-19

The COVID-19 crisis has profoundly and tragically impacted long-term care, claiming thousands of lives while straining employers and federal and state budgets. This pandemic has also amplified the many challenges facing direct care workers, including low compensation, inadequate training, limited access to benefits (such as paid sick days and paid family and medical leave), and a general lack of support (as evidenced by the ongoing shortage of personal protective equipment and other supplies in this sector).

JOB QUALITY AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

The quality of direct care jobs should reflect the size and value of this workforce—but instead, poor job quality leads to high and costly turnover, increased expenditure on public assistance, and reduced consumer spending. The lack of robust training and advancement opportunities for direct care workers prevents other economic benefits as well: research has shown that investment in training and advanced roles can reduce emergency department visits, hospital admissions, and other expensive health outcomes.

Read our latest annual research report on the direct care workforce •

Build Back Better, HCBS, and Direct Care Workers

2021 will be remembered in history as a major milestone for the direct care workforce. A new presidential administration has advanced several measures for direct care workers, beginning with the American Rescue Plan Act, which provides \$1.9 trillion to mitigate the ongoing impacts of the pandemic. As part of this funding, many states have submitted spending plans with strong measures related to the direct care workforce. In addition, President Biden's proposed billion-dollar investment in expanding home and community-based services (HCBS)—currently detailed in a \$3.5 trillion budget reconciliation bill tied to the Build Back Better Act—will transform these jobs nationwide. Below are the critical policy moments leading up to this moment.

JULY 2020

President Biden first signals his intent to improve direct care jobs in July 2020 when—while running for President—he releases his visionary plan to "create a 21stcentury caregiving and education workforce." This 10-year, \$775 billion plan acknowledges that our country is experiencing a "caregiving crisis" and proposes a range of initiatives to elevate and improve direct care jobs, notably increased wages and enhanced employment benefits for direct care workers, including affordable health insurance and childcare, paid sick leave, and paid family and medical leave. The plan also highlights the need for stronger legal protections for direct care workers, the option to join a union and collectively bargain, and improved access to quality training and meaningful career ladders.

MARCH 2021

President Biden announces the American Jobs Plan, which is the first half of his administration's "build back better" infrastructure initiative. The American Jobs Plan proposes a \$2 trillion investment in infrastructure, including \$400 billion for expanding HCBS and raising home care worker wages, among other benefits.

APRIL 2021

President Biden announces the American Families Plan, which is the second half of his administration's "build back better" infrastructure initiative. The American Families Plan proposes \$1.8 trillion to provide affordable childcare, universal preschool, expanded higher education access, individual and family tax credits, and comprehensive paid leave.

JUNE 2021

Congress introduces the Better Care Better Jobs Act, which aims to allocate hundreds of billions of dollars toward strengthening home and community-based services, addressing disparities in access to these essential services, and elevating the quality of jobs for the direct care workers who provide them. The Act includes: more than \$100 million to states to develop "HCBS infrastructure improvement plans"; a permanent 10 percentage-point increase in the federal matching rate to states for delivering HCBS, plus an 80 percent match for related administrative costs: and increased funding for self-directed service programs that enable older adults and people with disabilities to directly employ and manage their own workers and for states to develop matching service registries, among many other measures.

JULY 2021

The Health, Employment, Labor, and Pensions Subcommittee and Higher Education and Workforce Investment Subcommittee under the U.S. Committee on Education and Labor hold a Congressional hearing on the challenges facing direct care workers and how federal leaders should respond. At the hearing, Congressional leaders discuss the merits of recent federal proposals on this workforce, including the Direct CARE Opportunity Act, which would invest more than \$1 billion over five years in interventions that improve direct care workforce training, recruitment, and retention.

AUGUST 2021

The U.S. Senate passes a historic, bipartisan \$1.2 trillion infrastructure bill that unfortunately excludes the \$400 billion investment in HCBS

proposed in the original \$2 trillion infrastructure package from March 2021. Senate Democrats turn to the budget reconciliation process to advance these measures.

SEPTEMBER 2021

Congressional leaders begin moving the Build Back Better Act through a \$3.5 trillion budget reconciliation bill that would fund the expanded investment in home and community-based services, direct care jobs, and much more. As part of this process, the House Committee on Education and Labor marks up its portion of the Build Back Better Act and designates \$1.5 billion over 10 years to fund direct care workforce interventions related to recruitment, retention, training, and career advancement; and \$5 million to establish a national technical assistance center on direct care workers-among other notable investments.

Read our July 2021 federal policy priorities report, which details nearly 50 concrete recommendations for the White House, Congress, and key federal departments and agencies across eight issue areas: financing, compensation, training, workforce interventions, data collection, direct care worker leadership, equity, and the public narrative.

Read our fact sheets on critical federal bills from this year, including the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021, the Direct Care Opportunity Act of 2021, The American Jobs Plan, the American Families Plan, and the U.S. Citizenship Act of 2021.

About PHI

PHI is a national organization committed to strengthening the direct care workforce by producing robust research and analysis, leading federal and state advocacy initiatives, and designing groundbreaking workforce interventions and models. For 30 years, we have brought a 360-degree perspective on the long-term care sector to our evidence-informed strategies throughout the country. As the nation's leading authority on the direct care workforce, PHI promotes quality direct care jobs as the foundation for quality care.

WHY PHI?

We know what direct care workers need to do their jobs well and to live in financially security. As the nation's leading expert on the direct care workforce, PHI strives to ensure that direct care workers can thrive in their jobs and provide high-quality care to older adults and people with disabilities across long-term care settings.

WHAT MAKES US UNIQUELY EFFECTIVE

- A 360° Perspective on Long-Term Care
- Diverse Geographic Experience
- Extensive State-Level Knowledge
- A Worker-Centered Perspective
- Actionable Ideas Rooted in Practical and Financial Realities
- A Successful Track Record for 30 Years

ADDITIONAL PHI RESOURCES

PHI's National Direct Care Workforce Resource Center

allows users to search through an extensive online library of direct care workforce reports, briefs, fact sheets, multimedia resources, and select journal articles published in the field since 2010 •

PHI's Direct Care Worker Story

Project features worker stories from around the country, sharing their experiences on the job and their ideas for reforming the job sector (•)

PHI's Workforce Data Center

provides up-to-date state and national data on direct care workers, including key demographics, job characteristics, and projected job openings (*)

PHI's Virtual Newsroom houses

the latest press coverage on direct care workers, as well as key news and opinion articles by PHI **()**

PHI's State Developments

online hub features regular state developments on the direct care workforce (•)

KEY PHI SPOKESPEOPLE



JODI M.
STURGEON
President



ROBERT ESPINOZA Vice President of Policy



KEZIA SCALES
Director of Policy
Research



EMILY DIEPPA
Director of
Workforce
Development



MCCALL
Data and Policy
Analyst

STEPHEN



HANNAH DIAMOND State and Policy Advocacy Specialist

TIMELINE

Defining Historical Moments for the Direct Care Workforce Movement

2021 has been a monumental year for direct care workers. The American Rescue Plan Act will soon resource states with \$1.9 trillion to improve direct care jobs through their COVID-recovery plans. Also, if enacted, President Biden's budget reconciliation package to Build Back Better will augment and extend this funding significantly, helping transform the home care sector and the direct care workforce. But we didn't arrive at this point in history overnight. As with other social movements, today's direct care policy victories are due to decades of hard-fought struggles led by workers, older adults, people with disabilities, and a growing constellation of organizations and advocates that dared to imagine a new reality for the direct care workforce—and then made it happen. Here are our thoughts on the historical moments that defined the direct care workforce movement.

- 1893 | Lillian Wald, the country's first public health nurse and a renowned human rights advocate, begins delivering home health services throughout New York City, establishing what would become one of the oldest and largest non-profit home health care agencies in the country, Visiting Nurse Service of New York. Today, VNSNY is part of a vast long-term care sector that includes more than 12,000 home health agencies, more than 15,000 nursing homes, and nearly 29,000 residential care communities.1
- 1930s | Critical employment rights for U.S. workers are established in law through the National Labor Relations Act (1935) and the Fair Labor

Standards Act (1938), including collective bargaining rights and wage and overtime protections.² However, agricultural and domestic workers are intentionally excluded from these rights and protections. Despite their specific skill set and responsibilities (which only become more complex over time), home care workers are among these excluded workerswhich perpetuates poor job quality in the direct care sector for decades and impoverishes a largely female, people of color workforce.3

1935 The Social Security Act is signed into law, guaranteeing adults aged 65 and above a post-retirement income, among other provisions.⁴ Social Security

- serves as the foundation of the contemporary long-term services and supports (LTSS) system in the United States.
- **1965** Medicare and Medicaid are created through amendments to the Social Security Act, with LTSS set up under Medicaid as a meanstested (i.e., accessible only to eligible individuals under a certain income level) rather than a universal benefit.5 Over the next few decades. various policy decisions limit the large-scale impact of Medicaid and create profound racial disparities in health care access; these policies include limiting desegregation in nursing homes, delinking Medicaid eligibility from other public assistance programs during the "welfare reform" era,

making Medicaid expansion under the Affordable Care Act optional rather than mandatory, and defunding Medicaid and other public benefit programs with ideological attacks, among others.⁶ As a result, these action end up harming consumers, who need affordable health and long-term care coverage, and direct care workers, whose jobs are financed significantly through Medicaid dollars.

- Older Americans Act (OAA), constructing a national federal and state infrastructure for aging services, and the federal Administration on Aging (now known as the Administration for Community Living). With a focus on supporting older adults to age in place, the OAA establishes the foundation for the home and community-based services (HCBS) system.
- **1985** A small team of workforce experts and home health aides found Cooperative Home Care Associates (CHCA), a first-of-its-kind workerowned home care agency in the South Bronx. Since then, CHCA grows exponentially from 12 home health aides to more than 1,700 workers, becoming the largest worker cooperative in the country.8 CHCA serves as a national model for home care worker training, workforce development, and employeeowned home care businesses. inspiring the worker cooperative movement nationwide.9

- **1985** California becomes the first state to pass a "wage pass-through" (WPT) law, which increases Medicaid funding for long-term care settings with requirements that these additional funds be "passed through" to direct care workers in the form of increased compensation. However, the California WPT law is not recognized until 1999. Meanwhile, in 1990, Michigan becomes the first state to pass and implement a WPT law. As of December 2019, 22 states have valid WPT laws.10
 - **1987** Through the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1987, the federal government establishes a requirement that nursing assistants receive at least 75 hours of entry-level training and adopts a similar requirement for home health aides in 1989. Although states have been able to provide personal care through their Medicaid programs since 1975, federal leaders have never enacted any training requirement for personal care aides. Forty-three states have adopted some level of training requirements for these workers, but most of these states have varying requirements for personal care aides working in specific Medicaid programs versus for private-pay home care agencies. Seven states still do not regulate training for personal care aides at all.
- **1990** The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 is enacted, prohibiting discrimination based on disability and paving the way for future decisions that expand access to HCBS and build the direct care workforce; various significant amendments are added to this legislation in 2008.11 In 1999, the Olmstead v. L.C. Supreme Court decision establishes the civil rights of individuals with disabilities to receive services in their homes and communities, and in 2014, CMS issues a final rule on Medicaid-funded HCBS to ensure that consumers receive services in the most integrated LTSS setting of their choice.^{12 13} Despite this progress, many people with disabilities still cannot access the supports they need in the setting of their choice.
- **1991** The Paraprofessional Healthcare Institute (now known as PHI) is formed as the non-profit partner of CHCA and focuses over the next decade on operating CHCA's entry-level training program and supporting the creation of other home care cooperatives, including Home Care Associates in Philadelphia (1993) and Cooperative Home Care of Boston (1994-1999), while expanding employeecentered models in Detroit and New Hampshire. As it grows, PHI cements itself firmly as the nation's leading expert on the direct care workforce, rooted

in the belief that quality direct care jobs are the foundation for delivering quality care. In the decades that follow, many national organizations dedicate themselves to strengthening the direct care workforce, including (in alphabetical order): American Geriatrics Society, CHCA, the Community Living Policy Center at the University of California, San Francisco (UCSF), the Health Workforce Research Center on Long-Term Care at the UCSF, Healthcare Career Advancement Program (H-CAP), LeadingAge, NADSP, the National Employment Law Project, National Fund for Workforce Solutions. National Skills Coalition, NDWA, PHI, NADSP, SEIU, and The ICA Group, among many others. This constellation of organizations at all geographic levels, including an extensive network of state and local groups, has flourished in recent years, reflecting the direct care workforce movement's growing importance and effectiveness.

Association of Direct Support Professionals (NADSP) is founded, becoming over time the preeminent voice for direct support workers (i.e., direct care workers who support people with intellectual and developmental disabilities). Among its many accomplishments, NADSP works with the U.S. Department of Labor to craft apprenticeship standards for direct support professionals (DSPs) (2001);

creates the first-ever national credentialing program for DSPs (2007); and co-authors on behalf of the President's Committee for People with Intellectual Disabilities the formative report, America's Direct Support Workforce Crisis: Effects on People with Intellectual Disabilities, Families, Communities and the U.S. Economy (2017).¹⁵

- **1996** The Cash & Counseling demonstration project is initially launched in three states (Arkansas, Florida, and New Jersey) and later expanded to 12 other states, generating the evidence needed to support the widespread adoption of the consumerdirection model in LTSS.16 This model has expanded the direct care workforce significantly to include family members and friends as well as other "independent providers" serving self-directing consumers.
- **2000** With the first major federal grant or contract to support direct care workers, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) funds the establishment of the National Clearinghouse on the Direct Care Worker, a historic online resource of publications on the direct care workforce. PHI and the Institute for the Future of Aging Services (now known as the LeadingAge LTSS Center @UMass Boston) colead this initiative, which is instrumental in raising early

awareness in this country about the critical role of direct care workers. The clearinghouse evolves into the National Direct Care Workforce Resource Center, as relaunched and updated by PHI in 2020, which now serves as the country's premier online library of information on these workers.

- **2002** A 4-year initiative ("Better Jobs Better Care") led by PHI and the American Association of Homes and Services for the Aging (now known as LeadingAge) tests and demonstrates the correlation between quality direct care jobs and quality care.17 This major initiative also produces a new framework for promoting job quality in direct care. Organized across three dimensionscompensation, opportunity, and supports—The Nine Elements of a Quality Job Caregiving Job is a seminal framework in the long-term care sector, shaping workforce interventions, public policy, and research in the many years that follow.
- 2002 As evidence of some of the earliest federal investments in direct care workers, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) funds PHI to produce a series of publications to help state agencies, service providers, and individual consumers recruit, train, and retain home care workers. Three years later, HHS again funds PHI and the Institute for the Future of Aging Services to create a collection

of papers exploring public policies and industry practices related to recruiting and retaining direct care workers.

- **2003** Between 2003 and 2019, at least 16 states create statewide workgroups to analyze the challenges facing direct care workers and produce action-oriented reports with clear recommendations on compensation, training, public awareness, and data collection, among other issue areas.18 This trend illustrates how advocacy for direct care workers has also become a state-level priority, as more and more states begin grappling with and addressing their direct care workforce challenges.
- **2006** CMS establishes the Direct Service Workforce Learning Collaborative and the National Direct Service Workforce Resource Center to develop innovative strategies for the direct service workforce (i.e., direct care workers).19 The Lewin Group coordinates these activities and works with organizations like PHI and the Center for Applied Research (no longer active) to develop a range of online resources and provide technical assistance to state leaders on how to strengthen this workforce.
- 2006 PHI begins publishing detailed data on the U.S. direct care workforce, giving policymakers and industry

- leaders unprecedented, up-to-date figures on this workforce while creating several benchmarks to assess how this workforce changes over time.²⁰ The latest version of this research, *Direct Care Workers in the U.S.: Key Facts*, is released in September 2021.²¹
- 2007 Care.com is founded, which serves as an online platform to assist families with finding workers to support their caregiving needs while helping paid caregivers find jobs. Over the years, countless care-related technology companies emerge, bringing their innovations to the direct care workforce and advancing a conversation about the role of technology in supporting this job sector; a few of these companies include Caring.com (2007), Honor (2014), Carina (2015) CareAcademy (2016), and many others.²²
- **2007** The U.S. Supreme Court considers Long Island Care at Home, Ltd. v. Coke, a historic case brought by Evelyn Coke, a Jamaican immigrant and home health aide, against her former employer for not paying her the minimum wages and overtime wages she believed she deserved. Although the Supreme Court rules against Coke, this case lays the foundation for years of advocacy to extend FLSA protections to home care workers.23

- **2007** At a domestic workers' gathering at the first United States Social Forum, more than 50 domestic workersincluding home care workersdecide to form the National **Domestic Workers Alliance** (NDWA).24 As a national federation of 70 affiliate grassroots organizations, seven local chapters, and a national membership organization of housekeepers, childcare workers, and home care workers, NDWA becomes a leading progressive social movement organization, enacting Domestic Worker Bill of Rights laws nationwide, advancing many policy measures for domestic workers, and leading a host of other accomplishments.
- **2007** Washington State enacts a law that forms the Long-Term Care Worker Training Workgroup to upgrade Washington's training requirements for personal care aides while also creating the SEIU 775 Benefits Group, a partnership between the state and the union to manage the training of all consumeremployed aides.25 In 2012, the state approves a ballot initiative that overhauls the training system for long-term care workers, among other measures. Today, SEIU 775 Benefits Group leads a model training program for home care workers in the state that includes entry-level training and continuing education

courses.²⁶ It also offers home care workers affordable health coverage, a secure retirement plan option, and job matching. Nationally, SEIU, SEIU 775, and 1199SEIU are key leaders for the home care workforce, representing hundreds of thousands of home care workers nationwide and helping raise the bar on job quality in this sector through their organizing and advocacy.²⁷

- **2008** The Institute of Medicine (IOM; now the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine) releases a groundbreaking report, Retooling for an Aging America, which investigates the readiness of our country's health care workforce to support a growing population of older adults.²⁸ The report includes an extensive chapter on the direct care workforceinformed by PHI at the request of IOM-and recommends that the federal government set minimum training requirements at 120 hours for home health aides and nursing assistants while also recommending that states establish some type of training standards for personal care aides. Retooling for an Aging America also calls for improved compensation, training, career advancement, and more for these workers.
- **2009** In response to Retooling for an Aging America, PHI and the American Geriatrics Society establish the

Eldercare Workforce Alliance to jointly advocate for policy solutions that strengthen the long-term care workforce.²⁹ Originally comprised of 25 member organizations, the Eldercare Workforce Alliance now includes 35 national organizations representing consumers, family caregivers, the direct care workforce, and other health care professionals.

- 2010 The Affordable
 Care Act is signed into law,
 overhauling the U.S. health care
 system and broadening access
 to health coverage for millions
 of Americans, including direct
 care workers.³⁰ Between 2010
 and 2014, half a million direct
 care workers gain health
 coverage and the uninsured
 rate among these workers
 drops by 26 percent.³¹
 - 2010 As part of the Affordable Care Act, the federal government launches the Personal and Home Care Aide **State Training Demonstration** Program (PHCAST), which supports six states in adapting and scaling competency-based personal care aide training programs.³² The six PHCAST states-California, Iowa, Maine, Massachusetts, Michigan, and North Carolina—develop programs that collectively train approximately 4,500 new and incumbent direct care workers over three years. PHI plays a lead role in designing the federal PHCAST program and provides technical assistance to PHCAST initiatives in four

of the six states (California, Massachusetts, Michigan, and North Carolina) to advance the field in establishing a common educational platform for all personal care aides entering the field. Though evaluation methods vary across the states, PHCAST trainees overall report high levels of satisfaction with the program and increased knowledge due to the training. Each state also reports that PHCAST strengthened its overall training capacity.

- **2010** Through the National Direct Service Workforce Resource Center created by CMS and coordinated by the Lewin Group, PHI authors a report recommending a first-ever national minimum data set on the direct care workforce. The Need for Monitoring the Long-Term Care Direct Service Workforce and Recommendations for Data Collection recommends that workforce data be collected to measure at least three core areas: workforce volume (i.e., the number of part-time and full-time workers), workforce stability (i.e., turnover rates and vacancies), and worker compensation (i.e., wages and benefits).
- 2010 The Office of
 Management and Budget
 adopts PHI's recommendations
 to redefine federal occupational
 titles and definitions for key
 groups within the direct
 care workforce, including
 personal care aides, home

health aides, and nursing assistants. Eleven years later, as the understanding on this workforce has evolved, PHI recommends that OMB work with long-term care and workforce experts to update these codes so that they characterize the direct care workforce more accurately. PHI and other advocates specifically call on OMB to establish a **Direct Support Professional** Standard Occupational Classification code to distinguish these workers from nursing assistants, home health aides, and personal care aides.

- 2010 HHS seeds the country's first technical assistance resource center on lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) aging. PHI partners with SAGE, the center's lead organization, to design an evidence-based LGBT competence training for long-term care staff across the country, including direct care workers.
- groundbreaking report, Caring in America: A Comprehensive Analysis of the Nation's Fastest-Growing Jobs: Home Health and Personal Care Aides, which describes the state of home care workers and their employers, as well as the complex service delivery systems supporting older adults and people with disabilities.

- **2011** Advocates form Caring Across Generations, a national organization dedicated to the creating a world where everyone can age with dignity, and caregivers are respected and supported. Central to their strategies are coalition efforts in key states to form a "caring majority" that can advance policy reforms, including raising worker compensation and enacting state-based LTSS social insurance programs (among others); culture change strategies that partner with the entertainment industry, workers, and consumers to tell powerful stories about caregiving; and national advocacy in partnership with leading organizations to bolster the care movement.
- online, national workforce data center that allows state and federal leaders, researchers, advocates, and others to access customized data on the direct care workforce.³³ Today, thousands of online users download up-to-date state and national snapshots on the direct care workforce, including data on demographics, job characteristics, and projected job openings.
- 2011 Drawing on extensive guidance from PHI, CHCA, Indepependence Care System (ICS), and several model employers in New York City, New York State enacts the New York State Home Care Worker

- Parity Law, which establishes minimum compensation requirements for Medicaidfunded home care workers, creating "wage parity" among various types of home care workers in New York City and Nassau, Suffolk, and Westchester counties.³⁴ In the years that follow, New York State and New York Citylike many other parts of the country-enact various laws that embody the potential for state and local policy change on this workforce. Some notable actions include creating the Office of Labor Policy & Standards for Workers in New York City (2014), establishing an Advanced Home Health Aide job category for home health aides (2016), and forming New York City's Division of Paid Care (2016) to provide outreach and support to home care workers (and child care and other domestic workers) throughout the city, among other responsibilities.35
- 2013 As a result of decades of progress and years of collective advocacy by numerous national and state organizations, the U.S. Department of Labor issues a federal rule that extends wage and overtime protections under FLSA to more than 2 million home care workers nationwide.³⁶ The initial rule relies heavily on PHI's research and analysis. After a court delay and two years of grassroots organizing, the rule goes into effect in October 2015.

- **2013** The Community Living Assistance Services and Supports Act (CLASS) Act that was created by the Affordable Care Act is determined to be financially unsustainable and repealed, ending the first federal LTSS social insurance programbefore implementation begins.³⁷ Several years later, in 2019, the National Academy of Social Insurance issues a historic report on "universal family care," a social insurance policy framework for states to better fund LTSS, childcare, and paid family and medical leave.38 PHI issues a companion report on designing state-based social insurance programs in LTSS to support direct care workers.39 The same year, Washington State enacts the Long-Term Services and Supports Trust Act, becoming the first state in the country to adopt a statebased social insurance program in long-term care.40 Then in 2021, Congress introduces the Well-Being Insurance for Seniors to be at Home (WISH) Act, which aims to create a federal social insurance program in long-term care.41
- Affordable Care Act, the CMS Innovation Center awards the California Long-Term Care Education Center (CLTCEC) a three-year, \$11.8 million Health Care Innovation Award to test innovative service delivery models in home care through a pilot project titled "Care Team Integration of the

- Home-Based Workforce."42
 This program results in enhanced care for consumers, reductions in emergency department visits and hospitalizations, cost savings, and improved worker skills related to core competencies.
- 2015 In support of an ongoing court battle regarding the 2013 federal FLSA rule, 27 organizations submit an amicus brief arguing that home care work requires a broad range of competencies and significant training that go beyond "companionship services," which underscores why these workers deserve wage and overtime protections under FLSA.
 - **2015** PHI, ICS, and three home care agencies collaborate to create the Care Connections Senior Aide role, an advanced role in home care that provides extensive training and enhanced compensation for home health aides. These advanced aides help improve care transitions, solve caregiving challenges in the home, and serve on consumers' interdisciplinary care teams. This demonstration project results in an 8 percent reduction in the rate of emergency room admission among the 1,400 consumers impacted, reduced caregiving strain among family members, and improved job satisfaction among home care workers, among other impacts.43 Throughout the decades, leaders across the field

- design numerous direct care workforce interventions, such as training and advanced role programs, matching service registries, pipeline-development approaches, immigrant-focused supports, and much more.
- 2015 The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine appoints PHI to its Forum on Aging, Disability, and Independence, strengthening the direct care workforce perspective on the Forum's influential activities and thought leadership.⁴⁴
- **2016** CMS updates its regulations for more than 15,000 long-term care facilities that receive Medicare and Medicaid funding—representing the first update of its type since 1991. ⁴⁵ Among the rule's changes are requirements that long-term care staff members have the skills to provide person-centered care, support individuals with dementia, and prevent elder abuse.
- 2017 PHI issues the first comprehensive federal priorities report focused exclusively on direct care workforce policy concerns. 46 This report provides analysis and recommendations across five areas critical to this workforce, including wages and benefits, training and advanced roles, data collection and quality, expanding access and cultural competence, and family caregiving.

- 2017 Amid an increasingly contentious national debate on immigration, PHI releases a first-ever statistical snapshot of the immigrant direct care workforce, which shows that one in four direct care workers is an immigrant, totaling more than 1 million workers nationwide.⁴⁷ The study goes viral, spurring news stories in *The New York Times, Kaiser Health News*, and many other prominent media outlets nationwide.⁴⁸
- **2017** Congressional leaders introduce two groundbreaking bills: the Improving Care for Vulnerable Older Citizens through Workforce Advancement Act, which seeks to fund demonstration projects that place direct care workers in advanced roles, and the Direct Creation, Advancement, and Retention of Employment (CARE) Opportunity Act, which aims to fund workforce interventions related to recruitment, retention, and advancement in direct care.49
- first-ever National Research
 Summit on Care, Services,
 and Supports for Persons
 with Dementia and Their
 Caregivers, focusing one of its
 12 recommendation themes on
 building workforce capacity to
 support persons with dementia
 and their caregivers. 50 As part
 of the second dementia care
 summit in 2020, PHI co-chairs
 the Workforce Development
 Workgroup, which arrives at

- 10 workforce development recommendations to improve the research and evidence base on the dementia care workforce, including direct care workers.⁵¹
- 2019 In partnership with researchers from the Harvard Medical School and Health Policy Research Center at Massachusetts General Hospital, PHI releases an indepth report outlining a vision for strengthening the home care workforce and improving home care access and quality, along with evidence-informed recommendations for achieving this vision.⁵²
- **2020** The COVID-19 pandemic emerges, disproportionately impacting essential workers (such as direct care workers), older adults, people with underlying conditions, and people of color, among other at-risk groups.53 From the onset of the virus until the end of September, the U.S. reports more than 42 million COVID-19 cases and more than 687.000 COVID-19 deaths, with nearly one-third of these deaths linked to nursing homes.54 This unprecedented pandemic reinforces and amplifies the longstanding challenges facing direct care workers related to compensation, training, advancement, data collection, and staffing while surfacing new difficulties related to safety (including access to personal protective equipment and
- other supplies) and vaccine acceptance. An estimated 280,000 direct care workers leave the sector within the first three months of the pandemic.55 Although workforce numbers begin stabilizing by the end of 2020, turnover in this job sector remains high, and long-term care employers around the country continue to experience severe staffing shortages that threaten their ability to stay afloat. In the midst of such catastrophe, this workforce experiences a few positive advances: the visibility of these workers grows considerably; several states enact temporary measures for these workers, such as hazard pay and emergency leave, illustrating the need for these supports; and a new federal administration enacts the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021, which helps states cover the cost of major direct care job improvements.
- 2020 Congress passes the Supporting Older Americans Act of 2020, which reauthorizes the Older Americans Act for five more years and includes—for the first time in history—a measure to fund recruitment, retention, and career advancement interventions for direct care workers throughout the national Aging Network (which comprises area agencies and state units on aging).⁵⁶

- **2020** While running for president, Senator Joe Biden releases a large-scale plan to "create a 21st-century caregiving and education workforce."57 This 10-year, \$775 billion plan acknowledges that our country is experiencing a "caregiving crisis" and proposes a range of initiatives to elevate and improve direct care jobs, notably through increased wages and enhanced employment benefits for direct care workers (including affordable health insurance and childcare, paid sick leave, and paid family and medical leave). The plan also highlights the need for stronger legal protections for direct care workers, the option to join a union and collectively bargain, and improved access to quality training and meaningful career ladders.
- order from 2019, California releases its Master Plan for Aging, a comprehensive 10-year blueprint designed to improve aging services and supports statewide. 58 While one of the five broad objectives for the Master Plan focuses on workforce issues ("Caregiving That Works"), the historic plan includes more than 20 concrete areas where the state could support direct care workers through substantial reforms. 59
- presidency, PHI releases Caring for the Future: The Power and Potential of America's Direct

- Care Workforce.60 A followup to the organization's 2011 report, Caring in America, this report offers an unparalleled, in-depth analysis of the direct care workforce with an extensive list of policy and practice recommendations across eight issue areas. In July 2021, PHI builds on this framework when it releases a federal priorities report with nearly 50 concrete recommendations for the White House, Congress, and key federal departments and agencies, solidifying its role as the top technical expert on direct care workforce policy and practice.61
- 2021 President Biden announces the U.S. Citizenship Act of 2021, which aims to provide Lawful Prospective Immigrant (LPI) status to approximately 11 million undocumented immigrants, including "essential" workers, such as direct care workers—among other measures. 62
- Rescue Plan Act is enacted, allocating \$1.9 trillion to mitigate the ongoing impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic.⁶³ Later in the year, states begin submitting detailed spending plans for this funding, many of which include robust proposals related to direct care workforce compensation, training, advancement, recruitment, retention, and more.⁶⁴

- **2021** | President Biden announces the American Jobs Plan, which is the first half of his administration's "build back better" infrastructure initiative.65 This plan proposes a \$2 trillion investment in infrastructure, including \$400 billion for expanding HCBS and raising home care worker wages, among other benefits. The following month, he announces the American Families Plan, which is the second half of "build back better."66 This plan proposes \$1.8 trillion to provide affordable childcare, universal preschool, expanded higher education access, individual and family tax credits, and comprehensive paid leave.
- **2021** The Care Can't Wait Coalition is formed to help realize the Build Back Better investment in the care economy, co-led by 15 organizations, including Care in Action, SEIU, MomsRising, Paid Leave 4 All, the National Domestic Workers Alliance, and several others.67 Throughout the year, the coalition coordinates sign-on letters, rallies, virtual town halls, social media campaigns, meetings with constituents and elected officials, a multimillion-dollar advertising blitz in support of the Build Back Better reconciliation package, and much more. Public opinion seems to be on the side of this historic investment; a September 2021 poll in 12 key

states finds that most likely voters support the "build back better" agenda.⁶⁸

2021 The Health, Employment, Labor, and Pensions Subcommittee and Higher Education and Workforce Investment Subcommittee under the U.S. Committee on Education and Labor hold a Congressional hearing on the challenges facing direct care workers and how federal leaders should respond.69 At the hearing, Congressional leaders discuss the merits of recent federal proposals on this workforce, including the Direct CARE Opportunity Act, which would invest more than \$1 billion over five years in interventions that improve direct care workforce training, recruitment, and retention.70

2021 The U.S. Senate passes a historic, bipartisan \$1.2 trillion infrastructure bill that unfortunately leaves out the \$400 billion investment in HCBS proposed in the original \$2 trillion infrastructure package from March 2021.71 Shortly after, Congressional leaders begin moving the Build Back Better Act, a \$3.5 trillion budget reconciliation bill that would fund the expanded investment in HCBS, direct care jobs, and much more.72 As part of the mark-up process for the Build Back Better Act, the House Committee on Education and Labor designates \$1.5 billion over 10 years to fund direct care workforce interventions related to recruitment. retention, training, and career advancement, and \$5 million to establish a national technical assistance center on direct care workers—among other notable investments.73

Last updated October 1, 2021

Creating an in-depth, historical timeline of the direct care workforce movement is a monumental task, one that required us to make tough editorial choices to both honor the breadth of this history and its many players, while keeping the timeline manageable.

As we evolve this timeline, we welcome your suggestions for items to include and apologize in advance for their omission. Please email your suggestions to info@PHInational.org.

- 1. Visiting Nurse Service of New York. "Our History." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.vnsny.org/who-we-are/about-us/history/; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Home Health Care." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/home-health-care.htm; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Nursing Home Care." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/nursing-home-care.htm; and Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Residential Care Communities." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/residential-care-communities.htm.
- **2.** Wikipedia. "New Deal." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/New_Deal.
- **3.** Nilsen, Ella. 2021. "These Workers Were Left Out of the New Deal. They've Been Fighting for Better Pay Ever Since." *Vox.* May 18. https://www.vox.com/22423690/american-jobs-plan-careworkers-new-deal.
- **4.** Social Security Administration. "Historical Background And Development Of Social Security." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.ssa.gov/history/briefhistory3.html.
- **5.** The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. "History: CMS' Program History." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.cms.gov/About-CMS/Agency-Information/History.
- **6.** Nole, LaShyra T. Adam L. Beckman, and Emma Sandoe. 2020. "How Foundational Moments In Medicaid's History Reinforced Rather Than Eliminated Racial Health Disparities." *Health Affairs Blog.* September 21, 2020. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20200828.661111/full/.
- **7.** Administration for Community Living. "Older Americans Act." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://acl.gov/about-acl/authorizing-statutes/older-americans-act.
- **8.** Cooperative Home Care Associates. "Who We Are." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.chcany.org/.
- **9.** Conway, Maureen, John Rodat and Anne Inserra. 2020. *Cooperative Home Care Associates: A Case Study of a Sectoral Employment Development Approach*. New York, NY: Aspen Institute. https://www.aspeninstitute.org/publications/cooperative-home-care-associates-case-study-sectoral-employment-development-approach/.
- **10.** The Institute for Healing Justice & Equity. 2020. *Wage Pass-Through Law Final Report*. St. Louis, MO: IHJE. https://ihje.org/wage-pass-through.
- **11.** The ADA National Network. "What Is the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA)?" Accessed September 28, 2021. https://adata.org/learn-about-ada.
- **12.** Scales, Kezia. 2020. "Meeting the Integration Mandate: The Implications of Olmstead for the Home Care Workforce." *Georgetown Journal on Poverty Law & Policy, 27*(2): 261-289. https://www.law.georgetown.edu/poverty-journal/wp-content/uploads/sites/25/2020/06/05-Scales.pdf.
- **13.** Federal Register. "Medicaid Program; State Plan Home and Community-Based Services, 5-Year Period for Waivers, Provider Payment Reassignment, and Home and Community-Based Setting Requirements for Community First Choice

- and Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) Waivers." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2014/01/16/2014-00487/medicaid-program-state-plan-home-and-community-based-services-5-year-period-for-waivers-provider.
- **14.** NADSP. "Our History." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://nadsp.org/about-us/our-history/.
- **15.** Administration for Community Living. 2018. "PCPID Releases Report on Direct Support Workforce." News release, February 14. https://acl.gov/news-and-events/announcements/pcpid-releases-report-direct-support-workforce.
- **16.** Phillips, Barbara, Kevin Mahoney, Lori Simon-Rusinowitz, Jennifer Schore, Sandra Barrett, William Ditto, Tom Reimers and Pamela Doty. 2003. *Lessons from the Implementation of Cash and Counseling in Arkansas, Florida, and New Jersey. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.* https://aspe.hhs.gov/reports/lessons-implementation-cash-counseling-arkansas-florida-new-jersey-1.
- **17.** Leading Age. "Better Jobs Better Care." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://leadingage.org/research-projects/better-jobsbetter-care.
- **18.** Cook, Allison. 2019. "State Workgroups Confront the Direct Care Workforce Crisis." *PHI Newsroom*, October 29, 2019. https://phinational.org/news/state-workgroups-confront-the-direct-care-workforce-crisis/.
- **19.** Medicaid.gov. "Addressing the Needs of the Direct Service Workforce." Accessed September 28, 2021.
- **20.** National Clearinghouse on the Direct Care Workforce. 2006. *Who are Direct-Care Workers?* Bronx, NY: PHI.
- **21.** PHI. 2021. *Direct Care Workers in the United States: Key Facts*. Bronx, NY: PHI. http://phinational.org/resource/direct-care-workers-in-the-united-states-key-facts-2/.
- **22.** Care.com. "Company Overview." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.care.com/company-overview; Caring.com. "About Caring.com. Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.caring.com/about/; CareAcademy. About Us. Accessed September 28, 2021. https://careacademy.com/about-us/; Carina. "Our Story." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.carina.org/about; and Honor. "Family First." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.joinhonor.com/about.
- **23.** Luterman, Sara. 2020. "The Neglect of Disability Care." *The American Prospect*, October 20. https://prospect.org/familycare/the-neglect-of-disability-care/; and Legal Information Institute. "Long Island Care at Home, LTD. v. Coke (No. 06-593) 462 F. 3d 48, reversed and remanded." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.law.cornell.edu/supct/html/06-593.ZS.html.
- **24.** National Domestic Workers Alliance. "About NDWA." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.domesticworkers.org/about-ndwa/.
- **25.** McCall, Stephen. 2017. *Training Standards for Personal Care Aides: Spotlight on Washington*. Bronx, NY: PHI. https://phinational.org/resource/training-standards-for-personal-careaides-spotlight-on-washington/.

- **26.** SEIU 775 Benefits Group. "About Us." Accessed September 21, 2021. https://www.myseiubenefits.org/about/.
- **27.** 1199SEIU. "About 1199SEIU." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.1199seiu.org/about; and SEIU 775. "About Us. Accessed September 28, 2021. https://seiu775.org/about-us-2/.
- **28.** The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. 2008. *Retooling for an Aging America: Building the Health Care Workforce*. Washington, DC: NASEM. https://www.nap.edu/catalog/12089/retooling-for-an-aging-america-building-the-health-care-workforce.
- **29.** Eldercare Workforce Alliance. "Who We Are." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://eldercareworkforce.org/about/whowe-are/.
- **30.** Armour, Stephanie. 2021. "The Affordable Care Act: A Brief History." *The Wall Street Journal,* June 17. https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-affordable-care-act-a-brief-history-11623961600.
- **31.** McCall, Stephen. 2017. *The Impact of the ACA on Health Coverage for Direct Care Workers*. Bronx, NY: PHI. https://phinational.org/resource/the-impact-of-the-affordable-care-act-on-health-coverage-for-direct-care-workers/.
- **32.** U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and Health Resources and Services Administration. 2015. *Report to Congress: Personal and Home Care Aide State Training (PHCAST) Demonstration Program Evaluation*. Washington, DC: HHS and HRSA. https://www.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/about/organization/bureaus/bhw/reportstocongress/phcastreport.pdf.
- **33.** PHI. Workforce Data Center. Last modified on September 1, 2021. http://phinational.org/policy-research/workforce-data-center/.
- **34.** New York State Department of Labor. "Home Health Care Aides and Wage Parity." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://dol.ny.gov/home-health-care-aides-and-wage-parity.
- **35.** NYC Department of Consumer and Worker Protection. "Office of Labor Policy & Standards for Workers." Accessed September 28, 2021; and NYC Department of Consumer and Worker Protection. "Paid Care Division." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www1.nyc.gov/site/dca/about/paid-care-division.page.
- **36.** U.S. Department of Labor Wages and Hour Division. "Wages and the Fair Labor Standards Act." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/flsa.
- **37.** Kenen, Joanne. 2021. The Class Act. Washington, DC: *Health Affairs*. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hpb20110512.840200/full/.
- **38.** Veghte, Benjamin W., Alexandra L. Bradley, Marc Cohen, and Heidi Hartmann. 2019. *Designing Universal Family Care: State-Based Social Insurance Programs for Early Child Care and Education, Paid Family and Medical Leave, and Long-Term Services and Supports.* Washington, DC: NASI. https://www.nasi.org/research/designing-universal-family-care-state-based-social-insurance-programs-for-early-child-care-and-education-paid-family-and-medical-leave-and-long-term-services-and-supports/.

- **39.** Espinoza, Robert. 2019. *Workforce Matters: The Direct Care Workforce and State-Based LTSS Social Insurance Programs*. Bronx, NY: PHI. https://phinational.org/resource/workforce-matters/.
- **40.** Gleckman, Howard. 2019. "What You Need to Know about Washington State's Public Long-Term Care Insurance Program." *Forbes*, May 15. https://www.forbes.com/sites/howardgleckman/2019/05/15/what-you-need-to-know-about-washington-states-public-long-term-care-insurance-program/?sh=2ce79cf02cdc.
- **41.** U.S. Congressman Thomas Suozzi. 2021. "Suozzi Introduces Legislation to Transform American Elder Care, Create Federal Long-Term Care Insurance Program." News release, July 1. https://suozzi.house.gov/media/press-releases/suozzi-introduces-legislation-transform-american-elder-care-create-federal-long.
- **42.** California Long-Term Care Education Center. 2016. *Care Team Integration and Training of Home Care Workers Impact Study*. Los Angeles, CA: CLTEC. https://advancecaregivers.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/CLTCEC-Home-Care-Integration-Training-Project-Brief.pdf.
- **43.** PHI. "A Career Development Project That Improved Clinical Outcomes" Accessed September 28, 2021. http://phinational.org/impact_story/career-development-project-improved-clinical-outcomes/.
- **44.** National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. "Forum on Aging, Disability, and Independence." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.nationalacademies.org/ourwork/forum-on-aging-disability-and-independence
- **45.** Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. 2016. "CMS Finalizes Improvements in Care, Safety, and Consumer Protections for Long-Term Care Facility Residents." News release, September 28. https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-finalizes-improvements-care-safety-and-consumer-protections-long-term-care-facility-residents.
- **46.** PHI. 2017. Federal Policy Priorities: Strengthening the Direct Care Workforce. Bronx, NY: https://phinational.org/resource/federal-policy-priorities-strengthening-the-direct-care-workforce/.
- **47.** PHI. 2017. *Immigrants and the Direct Care Workforce*. Bronx, NY: https://phinational.org/resource/immigrants-and-the-direct-care-workforce/.
- **48.** Span, Paula. 2018. "If Immigrants Are Pushed Out, Who Will Care for the Elderly?" *The New York Times*, February 2. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/02/health/illegal-immigrants-caregivers.html; and Bailey, Melissa. 2018. "As Trump Targets Immigrants, Elderly Brace To Lose Caregivers." *Kaiser Health News*, March 26. https://khn.org/news/trump-immigration-policies-put-immigrant-caregivers-and-elderly-patients-at-risk/.
- **49.** Improving Care for Vulnerable Older Citizens through Workforce Advancement Act of 2017 (H.R. 3461). 2017. https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/3461; and Direct CARE Opportunity Act (H.R. 3778). 2017. https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/3778?s=1&r=9.

- **50.** U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. 2017. "2017 National Research Summit on Care, Services and Supports for Persons with Dementia and Their Caregivers." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://aspe.hhs.gov/collaborations-committees-advisory-groups/napa/napa-additional-information/napa-caregiver-summit/2017-national-caregiver-summit.
- **51.** Weiss, Joan, Nina Tumosa, Robert Espinoza, Elizabeth Bragg, Jennifer Craft Morgan, Jason D. Flatt, Eleonor S. McConnell, and Grace Whiting. 2020. "Research Recommendations to Address Dementia Workforce Development Needs." *OBM Geriatrics* 5(1):18. doi:10.21926/obm.geriatr.2101162.
- **52.** Scales, Kezia. 2019. *Envisioning the Future of Home Care: Trends and Opportunities in Workforce Policy and Practice.* Bronx, NY: PHI. https://phinational.org/resource/envisioning-the-future-of-home-care-trends-and-opportunities-in-workforce-policy-and-practice/.
- **53.** Espinoza, Robert. 2020. *Would You Stay? Rethinking Direct Care Job Quality*. Bronx, NY: PHI. https://phinational.org/resource/would-you-stay-rethinking-direct-care-job-quality/.
- **54.** *The New York Times.* "Coronavirus in the U.S.: Latest Map and Case Count." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/us/covid-cases.html.
- **55.** Weller, Christian. 2020. "Home Care Aides Keep Working Amid Massive Health Risks." *Forbes*, July 15. https://www.forbes.com/sites/christianweller/2020/07/15/home-care-aides-keepworking-amid-massive-health-risks/#10a4cac93641; and McCall, Stephen. 2021. "Will COVID-19 Change Direct Care Employment? New Data Offer Clues." *PHI Newsroom*, April 12. https://phinational.org/will-covid-19-change-direct-care-employment-new-data-offer-clues/.
- **56.** Espinoza, Robert. 2020. "Let's Pause to Celebrate a Historic Win for Direct Care Workers." *PHI Newsroom*, April 2. https://phinational.org/lets-pause-to-celebrate-a-historic-win-for-direct-care-workers/.
- **57.** McCammond, Alexi. 2020. "Biden Releases \$700b Caregivers Plan." *Axios*, July 21. https://www.axios.com/biden-caregivers-plan-1d1583b5-6765-4b6e-bb33-0b46db611938.html.
- **58.** California Department of Aging. "Master Plan for Aging." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://mpa.aging.ca.gov/.
- **59.** Espinoza, Robert. 2021. *Quality Jobs Are Essential: California's Direct Care Workforce and the Master Plan for Aging.* Bronx, NY: PHI. http://phinational.org/resource/quality-jobs-are-essential-californias-direct-care-workforce-and-the-master-planfor-aging/.
- **60.** PHI. 2021. *Caring for the Future: The Power and Potential of America's Direct Care Workforce*. Bronx, NY: PHI. http://phinational.org/caringforthefuture/.
- **61.** PHI. 2021. Federal Policy Priorities for the Direct Care Workforce. Bronx, NY: PHI. https://phinational.org/resource/federal-policy-priorities-for-the-direct-care-workforce/.
- **62.** The White House. 2021. "Fact Sheet: President Biden Sends Immigration Bill to Congress as Part of His Commitment to Modernize our Immigration System." News release,

- January 20. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/01/20/fact-sheet-president-bidensends-immigration-bill-to-congress-as-part-of-his-commitment-to-modernize-our-immigration-system/.
- **63.** The White House. "American Rescue Plan." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.whitehouse.gov/american-rescue-plan/.
- **64.** ADvancing States. "ADvancing States and NASDDDS Publish Compendium of State Spending Plans." Accessed September 28, 2021. http://www.advancingstates.org/policy/federal-advocacy/advocacy-alerts/advancing-states-and-nasddds-publish-compendium-state.
- **65.** The White House. "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/31/fact-sheet-the-american-jobs-plan/.
- **66.** The White House. "Fact Sheet: The American Families Plan." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/04/28/fact-sheet-the-american-families-plan/.
- **67.** CareCantWait. "This is the Care Can't Wait Coalition." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.carecantwait.org/about.
- **68.** Data for Progress. "The Build Back Better Plan Remains Popular." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.dataforprogress.org/blog/2021/9/17/the-build-back-better-plan-remains-popular.
- **69.** U.S. House Committee on Education and Labor. "Care for Our Communities: Investing in the Direct Care Workforce." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://edlabor.house.gov/hearings/care-for-our-communities-investing-in-the-direct-careworkforce.
- **70.** PHI. 2021. *The Direct CARE Opportunity Act*. Bronx, NY: PHI. https://phinational.org/resource/the-direct-care-opportunity-act/.
- **71.** Cochrane, Emily. 2021. "Senate Passes \$1 Trillion Infrastructure Bill, Handing Biden a Bipartisan Win." *The New York Times*, August 10. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/08/10/us/politics/infrastructure-bill-passes.html.
- **72.** Speaker of the House Nancy Pelosi. "Dear Colleague: Congress Must Pass the Continuing Resolution, BIF and Build Back Better Act This Week." Accessed September 28, 2021. https://www.speaker.gov/newsroom/92521.
- **73.** U.S. House Committee on Education and Labor. 2021. *Fact Sheet: Build Back Better Act: Investing in Students, Families, and Workers*. Washington, DC: U.S. House Committee on Education and Labor. https://edlabor.house.gov/imo/media/doc/2021-09-09%20E&L%20BBB%20Mark%20Up%20Fact%20Sheet.pdf.